PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, March 4, 2008

Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, March 4, 2008 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

David F. Malaguti (served as Chairman)
Kenneth A. Tavares

Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.





Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager





Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager

Call to Order

Selectman Malaguti indicated that he would serve as Chairman in the absence of Mr. Quintal and Ms. Loewenberg.   He called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance. 

Town Manager’s Report

Ballot Summaries – Town Manager Mark Sylvia announced that House Bill 4267 has been enacted in the House and Senate and is awaiting the signature of the Governor.  This bill, he explained, is a home rule petition originally initiated by Plymouth citizens Paul and Helen Hapgood that will allow the Town to include certain information for voters relative to the placement of questions on the election ballot (otherwise known as “ballot summaries”).

Wellness Committee – Mr. Sylvia recognized the Town of Plymouth’s Wellness Committee for their efforts in promoting healthy living programs and encouraging preventative health care strategies amongst the Town’s employees.  Plymouth’s Wellness Committee, he said, was recently featured in a Patriot Ledger article on wellness in municipalities and is considered by Blue Cross Blue Shield to be one of the most aggressive in offering programs and raising health awareness.  Mr. Sylvia outlined the current and future wellness programs offered through the committee.  These programs, he said, are integral in increasing health and morale amongst employees while decreasing the cost of health insurance claims incurred by the Town.

Licenses (continued on next page)
Vehicle for Hire – Operator

· For South Shore Taxi:
· Phillip Lastoria 
1164 State Road, Plymouth, MA 02360

Background check and driving record show no basis for denial.

On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board granted a Vehicle for Hire Operator license to Phillip Lastoria to operate as a driver with South Shore Taxi.   Voted 3-0-0, approved.

Vehicle for Hire – Vehicle
· Habilitation Assistance Corporation, 434 Court Street:

· Applying for two (2) new Livery vehicles 

The total vehicles operated by Habilitation Assistance will now be 37 Livery and 3 Taxi.  All vehicles have been inspected.

On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board granted two (2) Vehicle for Hire (Vehicle) licenses to Habilitation Assistance Corporation for two new livery vehicles.  Voted 3-0-0, approved.

One Day Wine & Malt License

· Our House Services, 40 Russell Street, Linda Ducrot, requested four (4) One Day Wine & Malt Licenses for wine tasting dinners from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. on the following dates: March 7, 8, 14, and 15, 2008.  Liquor liability is in place.

On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to grant four (4) one day wine and malt licenses to Our House Services for events on March 7, 8, 14, and 15, 2008.   Voted 3-0-0, approved.
Administrative Notes

Meeting Minutes – On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved the minutes of the January 8, 2008 Selectmen’s meeting.  Voted 3-0-0, approved.

Adjustment to Special Article 2 – On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board adjusted their vote taken last week on Article 2 of the Special Town Meeting (authorizing $403,625.00 in supplemental FY2008 expenses) downward by $21,000 to a total of $382,625.00.  As explanation, the original vote included the approval of an additional $250,000 in legal expenses, with $21,000.00 coming from the Town Manager’s personal services line item.  The $21,000.00 in funds from the Town Manager’s Office are not available, thus the request is being reduced.

Vote to Recommend Article 2 – The Board will vote to recommend Article 2 of the Annual Town Meeting (Reports of Boards and Town Committees).  This annually-required article to hear the reports of Town boards and committees was presented to the Board on January 8, 2008, but the Board did not take an official vote of action stating its position on the article.  This administrative note clarifies the Board’s supportive position on the article for the record at Spring Town Meeting.    

Approval of Burial Hill Archway – The Board gave its approval for the Department of Public Works to proceed with the Burial Hill archway / walkway project, as presented to the Board at the February 12, 2008 selectmen’s meeting.

Memorial to John Patrick Droege – The Board approved the placement of a bronze plaque on a pre-existing bench across from the covered footbridge on Town Brook in honor of the late John Patrick Droege.  During his youth, Mr. Droege designed and organized the construction of the footbridge as part of his Eagle Scout project.   The plaque will read, “In Memory of John Patrick Droege, Eagle Scout, 1960 – 2007.”  The Memorials Advisory Committee recommends the approval of this proposed memorial.

Campy’s License Suspension – The Board reduced the five (5) day license suspension issued on October 30, 2007 to Campy’s to a new suspension of three (3) days to be served on July 11, 12, and 13, 2008.  Campy’s will be required to implement the Policies & Procedures set forth in Exhibit A as a condition of their license:
(1) Signs are to be posted at the Gatehouse and at Campy’s indicating that Campy’s is for campers and their guests only. The general public is not invited; 
(2) Guests entering Campy’s must be accompanied by a member of the campground or met at the door by a member of the campground; 
(3) All guests who wish to meet a member at Campy’s must obtain a pass from the gatekeeper, which will indicate the name of the Member and/or include the campsite of that Member they are visiting. This pass is to be presented upon entrance to Campy’s; 
(4) The Campy’s website will be revised to indicate that Campy’s is for campers and their guests only.
Public Comment

Selectman Machado offered his condolences to former Plymouth Selectman Linda Teagan on the loss of her husband, who recently passed away. 
Leon Lopes announced that the 13th Annual Plymouth Rotary Club auction will take place during the weekend of March 8th.  The auction, he said, will be aired live on PACTV.
Selectman Tavares announced that he had recently participated in the Hedge School Read Across America Program honoring Doctor Seuss by reading to the 3rd grade class.  He congratulated the children for participating in the reading program, and he remarked that their comments regarding Plymouth’s history and natural resources were fascinating.  

Selectman Malaguti spoke at length about the purchase of the MBO Precast property on Camelot Drive and his disappointment that someone had vandalized the building with graffiti.  He explained that purchasing this site was something that was positive for the Town and the consolidation of the Public Works services.  He advocated for this purchase, he said, as it was a much wiser and plausible choice than building a $23 million facility next to the Town’s sewer plant.  Selectman Malaguti then reviewed the due diligence and research that was conducted prior to the recommendation to purchase, and he refuted the claim that the buried stumps on the property were any type of obstacle or problem.  He explained that the Town is moving forward with preparing the building for employees and equipment and that he stands behind his recommendation that this was a wise and positive acquisition for the Town.    

Spring Special Town Meeting Articles

Special 
To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer or borrow a sum of Article 4
money for the construction and/or repair and/or purchase and/or lease of buildings 
or equipment and/or for feasibility and other types of studies as follows:

A. Site Assessment of South Street Landfill

B. Gas Monitoring Network for Cedarville Landfill

C.   Rehabilitation of Wells

D.   Crematory

E.   Copier Machines

F.    Airport Gate 6 Roadway

G.   Airport Master Plan

or take any other action relative thereto
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Special Article 4A
Roger Hammond, Director of Public Works, explained that Special Town Meeting Article 4A requests to use the remaining funds in the 2006 FATM article 4E for use in the site assessment of the South Street Landfill.  
On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 4A to the Special Town Meeting.   Voted 3-0-0, approved.

Special Article 4B

Mr. Hammond noted that Special Town Meeting Article 4B requests to use the remaining funds in the 2007 SATM article 9B-4 for the installation of a gas monitoring network for the Cedarville Landfill.  
On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 4B to the Special Town Meeting.   Voted 3-0-0, approved.

Special Article 4C

Mr. Hammond explained that Special Town Meeting Article 4C requests that the unused borrowing authority approved at the April 2005 Town Meeting be used to replace the Wannos Pond Well and Pump Station.  
On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 4C to the Special Town Meeting.   Voted 3-0-0, approved.

Special Article 4E
Assistant Town Manager Melissa Arrighi explained that the photo copier company used by the Town has gone out of business and that ten copiers must be replaced.  Finance Director Lynne Barrett, she noted, has recommended that the Town enter into a five-year lease for these new machines, rather than purchase them outright.  

On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 4E to the Special Town Meeting.   Voted 3-0-0, approved.

Special Article 4F
Tom Maher, Airport Manager, explained that Special Town Meeting Article 4F requests a modification to a previous vote made at the 2006 Annual Town Meeting, for the purpose of increasing the Airport’s share of the Gate 6 roadway construction project.  The Airport Commission, he said, requests that Town Meeting increase the Airport share from $28,000 to $66,000, with the $38,000 increase to be transferred from the Airport Capital Reserve.

On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 4F to the Special Town Meeting.   Voted 3-0-0, approved.

Special Article 4G
Mr. Maher informed the Board that Special Town Meeting Article 4G requests a modification to a previous vote made at the 2005 Fall Town Meeting, for the purpose of increasing the Airport’s share of costs to conduct an Airport Master Plan update.  The Airport Commission, he said, requests that Town Meeting increase the total project authorization for the Master Plan update to $301,000, with the Airport’s share being $7,525.  The increase, he noted, is to be transferred from the Airport Capital Reserve.
On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 4G to the Special Town Meeting.   Voted 3-0-0, approved.

Special 
To see if the Town will vote to rescind the following unused borrowing authority:

Article 9
AMOUNT 
PURPOSE


AUTHORIZATION

$  70,000              Replace a 1976 Aviation 

Article 9, B-2

Fuel Truck 
 

May 20, 2006 ATM

                                                                                          

or take any other action relative thereto
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Mr. Maher explained that Special Article 9 requests that Town Meeting rescind the borrowing authority approved for the purchase of an Airport fuel truck at a previous Town Meeting.  Mr. Maher pointed out that the borrowing authority for this equipment is no longer needed, as the fuel truck was purchased using Airport Capital Reserves via Article 9A of the June 2007 Annual Town Meeting. 

On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 9 to the Special Town Meeting.   Voted 3-0-0, approved.

Special
To see if the Town will vote to transfer from the so-called Title V Betterment Fund Article 10
the sum of $10,000 to pay debt service for the Title V Betterment Program, or take 
any other action relative thereto.
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Ms. Arrighi explained that Town Meeting needs to increase the amount for debt service for the Title V Betterment Program, as the amount was erroneously voted at $10,000 lower than the necessary amount at a previous Town Meeting.  When the Town voted the 2008 General Fund Operating Budget, she noted, they transferred $29,819 rather than the correct $39,819, and Special Article 10 will correct this error.

On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 10 to the Special Town Meeting.   Voted 3-0-0, approved.

Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business
Enforcement of Handicapped Placards – Selectman Machado requested that the Town 
review handicapped placard requirements and ensure that enforcement is taking place.  

Pay-As-You-Throw – Selectman Machado asked that, prior to the Pay-As-You-Throw (PAYT) presentation, staff carefully examine all options and make sure the PAYT implementation is convenient, consistent, and gratifying.  It must be simple for residents, he said, in order for it to be a success.

Selectman Tavares agreed that PAYT must be set up well, as he is concerned that litter will increase if the new disposal method is not implemented correctly.  It will not be critical, he said, if the Town must delay implementation in order to make sure it is done correctly and effectively.  
Polar Plunge – Selectman Machado thanked the Rainbow Girls for participating with him in the recent Polar Plunge fundraiser for Jordan Hospital.

Retirement Budget – Selectman Malaguti thanked the Retirement Board for their submission of a detailed budget.

New Business

Street Lights Near Memorial Hall – Selectman Tavares asked for a follow up on the dark street lights on Court Street from Memorial Hall heading south to the courthouse.  

Tribute to Angela Holmes – Selectman Tavares moved that the Selectmen place in the Annual Town Report for next year a tribute page to Mrs. Angela Holmes and her family, who donated over $1 million to scholarship funds for Plymouth students.  Selectman Machado seconded the motion, and the Board voted unanimously in support.  Voted 3-0-0, approved.

Programs to Reduce Litter – Selectman Tavares requested that the Town Manager’s Office and the Department of Public Works search for an aggressive program to reduce litter.  He recommended putting pressure on the State for assistance, as it is a community problem, and he suggested that the Town reach out to the public to encourage groups to take on litter reduction projects.  

Executive Session

On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board of Selectmen voted to adjourn the public portion of the meeting and enter Executive Session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraph 3 (Litigation).  By roll call: Machado – yes, Malaguti – yes, and Tavares – yes.
Selectman Malaguti noted that the Board would not return to open session after executive session.

Recorded by Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager

Formatted by Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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